MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

JUNE 19, 2013, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 37,916
Team Leaders & BOMs

Disclosure/Disclaimer form revised

Proposed regulation on broker qualifications published
Tablets at CE classes?

More on Md. MARS

D’Ambrosia, Cooke re-elected

PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)
Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, O & P


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers (Industry) was unable to attend for medical reasons but was connected to the meeting by speaker phone.

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Robert Johnston, AACAR


Mark Feinroth, MAR


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Colette P. Youngblood, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the minutes of the May 29, 2013 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by  Marla S. Johnson, seconded by Jeff Thaler) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of  June 2013.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair, read the education report.  For the month of  May 2013, PSI administered 684 salesperson and 39 broker exams, compared to 385 sales and 34 broker exams in May 2012.
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair – Commissioners have no legislative recommendations for the 2014 Session.
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 37,916, of which 4,480 are brokers,  2,978 are associate brokers, 29,680 salespersons, 536 branch offices, 1 time share developer, 79 reciprocal brokers, 23 reciprocal associate brokers, and 139 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 2,434 are inactive.

2. During April 2013, 218 original licenses were issued.
3. In May 2013, PSI collected 812 salesperson registration fees and 50 broker exam registration fees.
4. PSI, the exam vendor, is proposing that schools electronically upload a pre-licensing student’s certificate of completion directly into PSI’s data base.  The upload would expedite obtaining a test date, as the student would be able to register and pay electronically. The proposal would require that all pre-licensing providers participate, so a regulation may be needed.  Ms. Connelly will continue to explore the details of PSI’s proposal and will have a further report next month.
5. Team Leaders, Branch Office Managers, and MD REC enforcement

· Can a team leader be a branch office manager?  No, if the broker has chosen the branch office manager to be a designated dual agent.  A designee may not be a member of a team (17-546).  
· Can a team leader be a branch office manager at the branch where all the agents are on his/her own team?  Yes, provided the branch office manager is not designated as a dual agent by the broker.
6. Revisions to the property disclosure/disclaimer form were emailed to Commissioners for review prior to today’s meeting.  The revisions were discussed, and minor changes made.  Ms. Connelly will finalize the form, post it on MD REC’s homepage, and email it directly to licensees.
7. Counsel’s office held a training class for MD REC investigators on complaints and report writing.
8. Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers is retiring as an Industry Member of the Commission.  Ms. Simpers has faithfully served as a Commissioner since 2001.  Mr. Bill Neary is an Industry Member appointed by the Governor to fill the vacancy.
9. The proposed regulation on broker qualifications under COMAR 09.11.01.14 was published in the May 31, 2013 issue of the Maryland Register.  Comments will be accepted through July 8, 2013.  Final action will be taken by Commissioners at the July 17, 2013 business meeting.

10. The Winter/Spring 2013 issue of The Commission Check was emailed recently to licensees.  Constant Contact, the mailer, reports that 41.9% of these emails were opened and read; the average open rate is 16.4%.  

11. The Greater Capital Area Association of Realtors wrote to request an exemption or change in regulation to allow students to use electronic devices, in particular, tablets, to take notes during continuing education classes.  Commissioners agreed that regulations and policies will remain and that electronic devices, including tablets, are not to be used during continuing education instruction at this time.  Ms. Connelly will respond to GCAAR.
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12. Ms. Connelly will teach a continuing education course at the Maryland Association of Realtors’ annual conference in Ocean City, MD in September.  MD REC will again have a booth, and Commissioners were asked for giveaway ideas and to sign up for a time period during the conference to greet licensees and answer questions.
13. MD REC complaint staff are tracking the number of advertising complaints, repeat violations, and repeat offenders.  For repeat violations by different licensees, the Commission may need to clarify law or regulation.  For repeat offenders, charges may be filed.  

COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble

1. A team website cannot use “real estate” in the team name or team web address.
2. Ms. Trimble contacted the federal Consumer Financial Protection Bureau about the practices of Nationstar on short sales.   AAG Coleman will follow up with the federal agency.
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
1. Chairman D’Ambrosia recently attended an MAR Executive Committee meeting and MAR Board of Directors’ meetings.  Md. MARS was a topic of discussion for both groups, and Mr. D’Ambrosia received numerous phone calls on this topic after those meetings.

2. Chairman D’Ambrosia reported that Fannie Mae is asking agents to help speed up the short sale process; he provided a copy of an article from the June 6, 2013 issue of the Daily Real Estate News.  Licensees need clarification of what activities during a short sale transaction are normally permitted/not permitted under Maryland real estate law and regulations as well as Md. MARS Act.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

1. Commissioner response to Thomas Orisich’s presentation at the May 29, 2013 meeting -  Commissioners do not support a written report as the sole means of locating the property but would not object to adding a written report to the property location drawing.
2. Md. MARS Act Advisory – Following the May 29, 2013 presentation by AAGs Coleman and Lawrie, Ms. Coleman submitted a re-draft of a proposed MD REC-Financial Regulation joint advisory.  Commissioners did not agree on all the re-drafted language and wanted specific areas of real estate practice defined.  These were addressed line-by-line today from Ms. Coleman’s re-draft and MAR’s comments.  Counsel will prepare this last revision for Commissioners’ review at the July business meeting, so that real estate licensees will have clear guidance when involved in a short-sale transaction.      
3. Quiet/pocket/exclusive listings – Licensees promoting these types of listings may be violating anti-trust, fair housing, disclosure, etc. laws.  It was decided that a Commission Check article would be one way to alert agents and their brokers of these possible problems.  
4. Short sale website for Maryland agents – discussion postponed until the July business meeting.  
NEW BUSINESS:     
Nominations and Election of Officers – Motion (made by Marla S. Johnson, seconded by Georgiana S. Tyler) That  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia remain as Chair.  Mr. D’Ambrosia accepted the nomination. Unanimous approval; Motion passed.   Motion (made by Georgiana S. Tyler, seconded by J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia) That Anne S. Cooke remain as Vice Chair.  Ms. Cooke accepted. Unanimous approval; Motion passed.  Terms for both are July 1, 2013 to June 30, 2014.
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ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:45 p.m.  The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, July 17, 2013.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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